DRAUGHTON  PARISH  COUNCIL
Minutes of a Meeting of the Council held on Thursday 22 September 2011 in the Village Hall at 7.30pm
Present:
Cllr M Curtis – Chairman


Cllr R Clayton



Cllr D Jones


Cllr J Garnett


Cllr M Billing


Mrs J Markham – Clerk

In attendance:  Cty Cllr R Heseltine

1. Minutes of Council Meeting held on 23 June 2011 and Notes of Village Meeting held on 21 July 2011 
The Minutes of the Meeting of the Council held on 23 June 2011, and the Notes of the Village Meeting held on 21 July 2011, were taken as read, approved and signed by the Chairman.

2. Matters Arising

(i) Maintenance Matters  The Clerk reported on progress on a number of maintenance  matters raised at recent meetings:
· Tree trimming – the Council had been advised that the sycamore on the Green was not dangerous, and that maintenance to raise the crown would cost in the region of £450.  The Clerk was asked to inform Mr Rasche. Highways had been notified of the two saplings that needed to be removed on Muck Gate.

· Bins – a new bin at the bus stop would cost about £400 for a free-standing one, but, if a new post could be erected, a post-mounted one could be provided free of charge.  This would be investigated further.
· Footpaths and verges – the path at Rock Farm had now been cleared, and the verge by the noticeboard had been included on the verge cutting contractors’ schedules.  The weeds at the side of the road had been sprayed and a request had also been made for the footpath between the Care Centre and the kiosk to be cleaned of moss. It had also been requested that the signage on the footpath to Bolton Abbey be renewed.
· Parking – a letter had been sent to the Dales Care Centre as regards parking near the junction at the top of the village.  Highways had been asked to look at the issue of illegal parking in the field gateway at the junction between the A65 and Heights Lane.  This would be pursued further.
· Roads – the potholes had been repaired.

· Jubilee bench – Patrick Lang had kindly repaired the bench and costs of £30.46 had been reimbursed to him.

(ii) Superfast Broadband  The Clerk reported that the £1.6m investment fund to improve broadband across the County was to be used principally in the market towns, and that smaller communities were being advised to pursue matters separately.  There was a possibility that the internet service provider responsible for the Burnsall and Appletreewick area could be invited to extend services to Draughton, if there was sufficient interest.  This would be researched by means of publicity on the website and a house-to-house distribution of flyers by Cllr Jones.  It was agreed that the Clerk should contact the internet service provider, LN Communications, to check their procedures and requirements, and contact neighbouring local councils to generate additional potential interest in subscribing to the service.  A report would be made to a future meeting.
3. Chelker Wind Turbines
At the request of the Chairman, Cty Cllr Heseltine reported that Kelda’s proposed revised planning application was expected to be submitted imminently.  
A reply by the Government to the Council’s letter to MP, Julian Smith, highlighting the imbalance between the respective positions of a small community and a large corporate organisation in pursuing applications for major developments, had been received, and was noted.  

The Clerk further reported that Chris Emmett’s open debate with Friends of the Earth was to go ahead on Saturday in Addingham.  It was thought that a number of villagers and Chelker residents would be attending, and would be invited to report on the outcome of the debate to the Council at the next meeting.
4. Footway Lights
The Clerk reported that, following routine maintenance works on the lights, NYCC had given notice that two of the lights were in poor condition and would need to be replaced or removed.  Replacement costs would be £1200 each, and removal costs would be £450 each.  Disconnecting the lights would cost about £85 each.  An alternative quote for replacing them with pole-mounted lights had been provided at £415 each. 
After discussion, noting that expenditure was currently on budget and that it was unlikely that excess funds would be available this financial year to finance neither the costs of replacement nor of removal, it was decided to keep the condition of the lights under review for a further 6-12 month period, and in the meantime, consider making provision for the costs of resolving the problem in the budget 2012/13.
The Council then confirmed the decision to change energy supplier from Npower to NYCC (Minute 7of 23 June meeting refers), the County’s admin costs of £20 being more competitive thanNpower’s £66, and authorised the Clerk to take the necessary action to effect this as soon as practicable.  In this regard, the Clerk noted that Npower had finally agreed to write off the outstanding amount of £71.96 in respect of energy costs incurred from 2005 onwards.

The Clerk then reported that the query relating to the invoice for maintenance works to the lights had not yet been resolved.  A response was awaited from the District Council as billing agent.
5. Yorwaste Halton East
Cllr Billing reported on a public meeting hosted by Halton East parish to discuss proposals for a planning application to be submitted by Yorwaste for the development of a waste transfer station at the Halton East quarry site.  The Council was concerned to understand that this development could potentially lead to an increase in heavy traffic using the junctions off the A59, and agreed, after discussion, to write to Halton East to express support for the concerns raised at the public meeting.
6. Planning Applications
(i) West Berwick Barn – Renewal of permission.  No comments to be made.

(ii) Lane End Farm – Wind Turbine.  In accordance with para. 12 of the Code of Conduct, Cllr Garnett declared a pecuniary interest in the matter, and having introduced the plans, withdrew from the meeting.  After discussion, it was agreed that no objection would be made to the proposals, but that the planning authority would be asked to consider the Council’s concerns regarding the colour and positioning of the proposed turbine, and also the cumulative effect on the local area, if the development of such smaller individual turbines were allowed to proliferate further.  

Cllr Garnett rejoined the meeting.
7. Consultations

(i) Civil Enforcement Parking  The consultation by the County Council had now closed.  
(ii) DITA An informal consultation by the District Council on a review of community transport had started on 13 July.  The Dales Integrated Transport Alliance had been successful in gaining £1.1m funding from the Local Sustainable Transport Fund, and were now surveying transport needs across the area.  Any developments would be reported to a future meeting.
(iii) Sustainable Communities Papers for the consultation on Sustainable Communities had been circulated for information.

(iv) Minerals Core Strategy and Waste Scoping Papers had been circulated for the consultation by North Yorkshire County Council and were noted.

8. Correspondence
(i) SELRAP  The latest newsletter was distributed for information. 

(ii) Mobile Library  It was noted that the service had now been withdrawn with effect from 16 September.
(iii) District Council offices  The Council had now moved to Belle Vue mill.
(iv) Village Green Grass Cutting  It was noted that the District Council offered a grass cutting service.  Details of this would be kept on file for next summer.  The Clerk reported that £12.82 had been reimbursed to Chris Hamlin and £6.75 to Cllr Jones respectively for petrol for the mower and strimmer.
(v) Winter Maintenance Scheme  The Clerk reported on proposals for a volunteer winter maintenance scheme.  These were discussed and noted, but it was decided that the parish would not join the scheme at the current time.  The Clerk was asked instead to look at the costs of purchasing a bulk supply of additional grit/salt on behalf of the community.  The website would be used to publicise winter maintenance arrangements for the coming season.
9. Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting of the Council would be held on 20 October at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.  
The meeting closed at 9.25pm.

Chairman
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